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Formerly Better Spares ñRefurbished to service you better  

 

We specialise in:  
 

ALL JAGUAR REPAIRS AND SERVICING  

 

* Cylinder Head Reconditioning & Pressure Testing  

* Motor Vehicle Repairs 

* Rebore & Crankshaft 

* Log Book Servicing 

* Tig & Mig Welding 

* E-safety inspections 

* Improvements and Upgrades 
 

**** Trade and Fleet Discounts apply****  
  

120 Maitland Rd    Brett & Michelle Thomas  

Islington 2296        ABN: 97078445887 
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JAGUAR DRIVERS' CLUB HUNTER REGION Inc. JAGUAR DRIVERS' CLUB HUNTER REGION Inc. JAGUAR DRIVERS' CLUB HUNTER REGION Inc.    

Box 604 Newcastle NSW. 2300 

(The Clubsô first meeting was held on the 31st of May 1983) 

FRONT COVER 
Steve & Robynne Lilyôs E Type with The Mk2s of David Merryweather 
and Alan King, at Raymond Terrace on the October Mid Week Run. 

DISCLAIMER 
In regard to products, services and/or procedures which are either advertised, 
mentioned in the editorial content of this magazine, members should determine 
for themselves the reliability and/or suitability for their own particular require-
ments. Advertisers must ensure at all times that the products and/or services 
represented are suitable for the intended use and for the nominated vehicles. 
Their representatives, outlets or agents must be similarly directed to sell, fit or 
offer products or services that are suited to the intended use. 
The Jaguar Drivers Club Hunter Region Inc. cannot accept responsibility for any 
product of service statements made herein, and the opinions or comments from 
any contributor are not necessarily those of the Club, its Committee, its Mem-
bers or its Editor. 

**CONDITIONAL REGISTRATION** 

At all times when driven on the road, the member must carry a financial JDCHR 
Club membership card (or the vehicle is unregistered) and the current magazine 
showing the event to which the vehicle is being driven. 
The Clubôs by-laws also require that a member must attend at least three Club 
events in a Club-registered vehicle per financial year, to maintain his entitlement 
to club plated registration.  

CLUB OBJECTIVES 
1. To promote and foster the Jaguar/Daimler Marque and the sport of 

automobilism generally in all its branches. 
2. To encourage restoration, preservation and use of all Jaguar motor 

vehicles and those Daimler vehicles built by Jaguar Cars during and 
after 1960. 

3. To promote friendship between members of the club socially, in com-
petition and on the road. 

4. To promote and engender social activities, exhibitions and club activi-
ties. 

5. To provide technical assistance and a reference source for its mem-
bers. 

HUB Advertising Rates 2013/14 
Inside front cover (Colour)      full page   $720 pa 
Inside rear cover (Colour)      full page   $620 pa 
Outside rear cover (Colour)     full page   $720 pa 
Inside magazine non cover      full page   $220 pa 
Inside magazine non cover      half page  $150 pa 

Note: 
Discounts 

for  
Members 
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Contributions for the HUB will be accepted by the Editor up to the 3rd 
Saturday of the month preceding the month of publication 
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The Clubsô first meeting was held on the 31st of May 1983 
MONTHLY CLUB MEETINGS 

Last Tuesday of each month - 7:30pm (no meeting in December),  
CLUB MACQUARIE 458 LAKE ROAD ARGENTON.  

Except two Upper Hunter meetings - 7:30pm SINGLETON, 
on the last Friday in March and the last  Friday in October  

NEXT MEETING : Tuesday 24th November 2015 at 7.30pm  

Payments to the Club can be made by direct credit to the Clubôs bank account as follows: 

Account Name:    Jaguar Drivers Club Hunter Region Inc. 

Account Number:    268977  

BSB Number:     032-515 (Westpac)  

Please add a tag so we know who has paid the amount and what itôs for. 

MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 

President  Ian Hissey J.P. 
 

0425 248 275 
president@jaguarhunter.org.au 

Vice President Phil McLeod 0405 339 376 vicepresident@jaguarhunter.org.au 

Secretary Ken Moore 0419 289 725 secretary@jaguarhunter.org.au 

Treasurer Margaret Perry 4988 6149 treasurer@jaguarhunter.org.au 

Events Coordinator 
Don Anderson & 
John Moremon 

6573 2084 
0414 684 794 

events@jaguarhunter.org.au 

Social Secretary Bill Whitby 4964 4071 social@jaguarhunter.org.au 

Editor David Merryweather 0414 266 499 editor@jaguarhunter.org.au 

OFFICE BEARERS 

Points Secretary Leyland Rix 0409 045 521  

Plates Registrar Peter Dwyer 4958 4596 plates@jaguarhunter.org.au 

Regalia Robynne Lilly 4966 5909 regalia@jaguarhunter.org.au 

Library Alistair McIlroy 0459 033 710 library@jaguarhunter.org.au 

ACJC Delegate Ian Hissey 
 

0425 248 275 
acjc@jaguarhunter.org.au 

Webmaster Andrew Haigh 4959 8840 webmaster@jaguarhunter.org.au 

CMC  Delegate Andrew Pointing 9399 5533 cmc@jaguarhunter.org.au 

Tools Custodian Peter Dwyer 4958 4596  

Display Day Grand 
Marshall 

Mark Perry 0428 789 584 marshall@jaguarhunter.org.au 
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     Mr XJC, Phil Evans and 
the team put on a tremendous show with the XJC 
Muster at Echuca; the organisation was a Na-
tional Rally effort. With 32 XJCôs displaying on the 
day, it was just short of the 37 needed for a world 
record, something the antipodeans would have 
been proud of, celebrating with a Guinness. 
 

Ken Mooreôs report inside the HUB gives full de-
tails of the event, and I have included a small pic-
torial of our JDCHR Tour to the event, going via 
Hay and returning following the dogôs crooked 
hind leg route, was another highly enjoyable run. 
 

These runs are tremendous fun, a chance to stretch the catôs long legs, 
delight in magnificent scenery, indulge in the delicious morning teas and 
enjoy wonderful company of fellow members. Put the next one in your di-
ary so you too can experience JDCHR hospitality - the 2016 National Rally 
tour will have all these attributes, so come along! 
 

Itôs a stirring sight to see a line of classic Jaguars puuuring along, turns 
heads of all from young to old. 
 

Our October Singleton meeting was very well attended, great to see and 
catch up with our Upper Hunter members over dinner and fellowship, thank 
you to all who came. Roger Holt organised another member, jolly Graeme 

Gardiner to introduce himself with his growing experiences, which funnily enough included cars and 
racing from a young age! Well done Graeme, very entertaining. 
 

Also at this meeting, there was further discussion on the new Log 
Book trial by the RMS, and a vote taken for the JDCHR to opt in to 
the scheme, giving members the ability to use their club plate cars 
more often.  
 

The big opportunity for us is that more people will consider this log 
book system to bring their classic Jaguars out of hibernation, join our 
Club, and enjoy coming on our runs.  
 

Over the past 10 years we have had some tremendous tours, four 
weeks around Tasmania, home from the Gold Coast via Townsville, 
returning from Adelaide via the Great Ocean Road, and many more. 
 

I am certainly preparing to continue the excitement with next years 
trip to the National Rally at Caloundra and home via Cooper Pedy.  
 

We look forward to seeing everyone at future Club outings, 
safe and enjoyable driving Ian 
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SECRETARYôS REPORTSECRETARYôS REPORTSECRETARYôS REPORT   

WELCOME       Ian welcomed members to the Singleton October General 
Meeting. 
APOLOGIES      Vic and Pam Perry , Mark and Margaret Perry , David and 
Janet Merryweather , Brian Dixon , John and Angela King , Don Anderson , 
Paul Barnett , Tim and Candice Evans , Alistair McElroy , Peter Lloyd .  
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING      Ken moved that the September General Meeting minutes 
printed in the October Hub be accepted as read .  
SECONDED      Stephen Bloomfield 
BUSINESS ARISING      Vote for participation in 2 year RMS concessional registration trial 
scheme to be conducted  by Club Plates Registrar Peter Dwyer during the Office Bearerôs reports. 
CORRESPONDENCE IN      Certificate of Currency for combined club liability insurance from 
Arthur J Gallagher.      Westpac Statements for cheque account and cash reserve account.      
Westpac payment advice of $720 from SNG Barrett for Hub advertising.      Membership applica-
tion from John and Edna Hurdman of Clarence Town ( modern S Type ).      Invitation to Tea Gar-
dens Hawkes Nest Motorfest  March 2016 .      Invitation to  Annual Super Swap Meet at Hawkes-
bury Showground February 2016 .    Official leaflet for the National Rally 2016 from the Queen-
sland Club.      Magazines from Sydney , Victorian ,  ACT  , Clubs , MG Car Club and Wellington 
Antique Motor Club. 
CORRESPONDENCE OUT      Nil 
Ken moved that the correspondence be accepted. 
SECONDED      Leyland Rix. 
TREASURER      Margaret Perry was absent from the meeting but had forwarded her report and 
several copies were distributed amongst the members at the start of the meeting. Members seek-
ing further details are welcome to contact Margaret directly. 
SOCIAL SECRETARY      Bill reported on recent and proposed events , details can be found later 
in these pages. 
WEBMASTER      Andrew Haigh is attempting to resolve the continuing problems being experi-
enced with redirection of emails through the club website to office bearers. 
CLUB PLATES REGISTRAR     The matter of the proposed RMS trial scheme for concessional 
registration , which allows greater use of club plated vehicles than is currently the case , was dis-
cussed at length at the September meeting. 
 At that meeting , Phil Mcleod proposed a motion  , seconded by Andrew Haigh,  that  ñJDCHR 

As a result of an amendment , it was then further resolved to defer discussion on that motion until 
the October meeting , allowing more information on the proposed scheme to be obtained and 
emailed to all members , so that a more informed decision might be made. 

With all club members now in possession of this information , Peter Dwyer spoke to the above 

motion , outlining again the facts as we know them from both the RMS , and discussions with 

other interstate clubs who have similar schemes to that proposed by the RMS. After some consid-

erable discussion , the matter was put to the vote , the result being : 

 



The HUB November 2015   7 
 

 

 

 
 
 

 
The Club Committee, on behalf of all members, would like to extend a warm welcome to the  

following new members: 

Gary and Jennifer Freeman of Eleebana 

We hope you enjoy your participation in the Club and we look forward to your company. 

 
 

 

 

Members and Family with birthdays in November are : 

Paul Barnett (1st); Jude Rhodes (5th);  Peter Dodds & Helen Hardimon (11th); 

John Floyd (12th); Teresa Price (15th); John Heagney (22nd); 

Ray Bond & Keith Morton (26th). 

and in December are: 

Peter Gaunt (3rd); Alan Guan (4th); Merv Hardimon & Ian Vaughn (8th);  

Ian Thompson (9th); Ken Moore (12th); Lynette McSweeney (14th);  

Caroline Moore (16th);Terence Curtis (16th); Mark Brimble (17th); Ann Melville (19th); 

 Brian Coe (21st); Nicole Haigh (23th); Lauretta Morton (26th) 

May your birthdays be filled with good health, laughter and safe driving. 

Of the 34 members present , 28 votes were received in favour of the motion , the remainder ab-
staining. A further 11 proxy votes were declared as having been received by the Secretary , result-
ing in a total of 39 in favour of the motion , and none against .  The motion  was therefore carried. 
Peter Dwyer will now liase with the RMS to have JDCHR officially listed as a participant in the trial. 
Apart from the benefits that this trial seems to offer those club plate owners who participate ( and 
participating is not compulsory , members with club plates can remain within the present scheme if 
they prefer ) , JDCHR will now have the right to make a submission to the RMS upon completion 
of the trial . 
POINTS SECRETARY      Leyland mentioned the difficulty he continually faces making sure that 
all attendees at club events record their attendance on the sheet. The attendance sheet will be 
placed at the entrance into the Presentation Dinner , and he asked that all guests sign in on entry. 
GENERAL BUSINESS        Ian Hissey and Ken Moore gave a brief summary of their attendance 
at the recent Echuca XJC Muster , which was a hugely well organised , successful and enjoyable 
occasion . Further details are contained later in these pages.   

Continued on page 35 



The HUB November 2015 
 

8  

 

 

SOCIAL SECRETARYôS REPORTSOCIAL SECRETARYôS REPORTSOCIAL SECRETARYôS REPORT   

Bill Whitby 

October, another busy month for members. We commenced on the 3rd with a visit to a 
commercial rose farm at Wanervale, a very informative tour and insight to the production of 
roses for the florist industry.  
 
The Mid Week Run was to the Tilligerry RSL for lunch, not a very long run, but enjoyed by all. The XJC Mus-
ter was at Echuca, which by all reports was an excellent weekend for those that went along 
 
The Moree Car Enthusiasts Club will be with us for a reciprocal visit. Then they will be joining us for the New 
Members Breakfast on Saturday, before going for a run to the Infantry Museum and on to the Royal Hotel at 
Singleton for lunch . We will have dinner with them on the Saturday evening at the Beresfield Tavern. 
 
On Sunday 8th we will be going for breakfast at the Secret Cafe at Charmhaven, then on a  scenic cruise 
Hawkesbury River cruise, something nautical for them as there is not much water in Moree, see the flyer for 
details. 
 
When our club visited Moree earlier this year they went out of their way to make us welcome, I hope we can 
return the hospitality with a good turn out of our members. 
 
The Presentation Dinner is on November 14 at Club Macquarie, always a very sociable night for members, it 
is the opportunity to recognise and say thanks for the efforts that some have made in the past year, with the 
awards given to those who make our club the resounding success that it is. 
 
The November Mid Week Run is a drive around Lake Macquarie, morning tea at Swansea Heads and finish-
ing with lunch at Beresfield, see the flyer for details.  
 
Our Christmas Picnic this year will again be by the lake at Rathmines, it is a great spot with shade and a cool 
breeze from the lake. Donôt forget to bring a gift, details are in the flyer. 
 
In January the Mid Week Run will be to Morpeth for morning tea then through Clarence Town to the Karuah 
RSL for lunch. 
  
It will be a busy 2016, we have a full calendar for next year, the highlight will be the National Rally in Caloun-
dra Queensland and there is a choice of two the exciting tours home. The premier will be with Ian Hissey. It 
will be a picturesque tour of the outback, donôt miss this opportunity to enjoy a great trip with great people. 
Phil McLeod is offering a more direct run home, if you prefer the shorter route. 
 
Keep in mind that next year we will be going on a cruise the ship is the Explorer of the Seas, a Royal Carib-
bean ship. It leaves Sydney on 22 December 2016 for a 12 day cruise to the South Pacific, the cruise in-
cludes Christmas and New Year. If you have ever enjoyed a cruise, it is a hundred times better with a group 
of friends. 
 
 
Happy Christmas to all from the committee, have a good rest over the Christmas break and happy motoring 
in your Jaguars, we are looking forward to seeing you at an event next year. 
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Unlike the usual runs we were on a schedule today if we want to get through the day, we have to 
keep to the plan, I normally allow an hour for morning tea, but today morning tea is included with 
the tour of the rose farm. So we were away from Club Macquarie on time, it is a forty minute drive 
and we have forty minutes, allowing for traffic. We head off to the freeway at Toronto and to the 
Rose Farm at Wanervale. 
 
The Rose Farm is a commercial enterprise growing roses for the florist industry, they don't nor-
mally operate on a long weekend, but they have gracefully agreed to do a tour for us. We arrive on 
time at 10:00am and we are ushered to parking at the rear of the showroom to an enormous shed 
where they have a sumptuous morning tea set out with cakes, cookies and treats, but also the 
most delicious blueberries, the biggest I have seen (which Pauline Bain think looks very much like 
rose seeds). The tea / coffee is hot and bottomless, and they also have selected gluten free avail-
able.  
 
We are warned at morning tea that we are going into the hot houses for the tour / lecture and that 
there will be plenty of cool water available, we are advised to keep our fluids up as it is very warm 
inside, if the heat affects anyone, to go outside immediately. We proceed to the hot house where 
the roses are grown, and much to our surprise they are beginning to diverse their products 
and  they have a commercial crop of blueberries and are experimenting with strawberries. 
 
There is a row of chairs set for us, so after spending some time inspecting the rose crop and look-
ing at the blueberries and strawberries we are seated and the tutorial begins. It is pointed out that 
everything is grown hydroponically, all the plants are in styrofoam boxes, the root system is sup-
ported in coconut fibres. The plants are fed by the watering system which is a slow dripper to each 
individual plant. The nutrients are in the water, and the run off water is collected and analysed, 
and recycled. The results of the analysis then determines what nutrients need to be added to the 
feeder water to get the best possible crop of flowers. All very scientific.  
 
He then explains about the plants complete with demonstrations, how they are propagated, how 
the plant is layered to produce the best flowers, what the requirements are to produce the best 
plant, about the pests and disease what effect they have. He went into some detail about how they 
try as much as possible to use natural means for the control of the pests and disease. The use  of 
predatory bugs to keep insects under control, air flow and controlled humidity to keep fungus and 
disease at bay. By using these methods it is safer for the employees, better for the plants and  the 
environment and very cost effective.  
 
We were in the hot house for well over an hour before we went to the packing shed. At the shed 
he explained how the roses were graded and sorted. A large machine did the sorting and he dem-
onstrated how the machine worked and demonstrated how the roses were gently bunched before 
going to the cool room. 
 

Rose Farm VisitRose Farm VisitRose Farm Visit   
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The tour finished at the shop where we paid for the tour and morning tea, some of us purchased a 
dozen roses, I bought a mixed dozen. 
 
We left for the Wyong Golf Club for lunch, the rose farm was so interesting that it was af-
ter  12:30pm when we arrived at our reserved table. A cool drink was the first order after the hot 
house experience. The panoramic views and excellent food was the perfect end to a very enter-
taining day. 

Bill Whitby 

Rose Farm Visit: contRose Farm Visit: contRose Farm Visit: cont   
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On Thursday 15th October saw our October Mid Week Run. The group met at Raymond Terrace-
for Morning Tea, there were 15 Jaguars with 22 members and 3 guests.  
 
It was lovely sunny day and a pleasant spot by the banks of the Hunter River for Morning Tea. 
After an hour of interesting conversation it was off on a half an hour drive to our lunch location 
which was the Tilliggery RSL.   
 
A pleasant lunch followed again with lots of  enjoyable discussion. 
 

Above: The group at Raymond Terrace for Morning Tea 

Left: Steve Crawfordôs  
XJS C. 

October Mid Week RunOctober Mid Week RunOctober Mid Week Run   
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 October Mid Week Run: contOctober Mid Week Run: contOctober Mid Week Run: cont   
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88 EXCELSIOR PARADE TORONTO 2283  

 

¶ Classic car repairs and servicing 
¶ Special Rates for Club members 
¶ All general automotive repairs and ser-

vicing 
¶ Land Rover and Range Rover repairs a speciality  
¶ Talk to Dennis Trigg - he can look after your pride and joy 

 

 

APPROVED 
REPAIRER 

Phone: B/H (02) 4959 2122  
Fax: (02) 4959 5061   A/H: (02) 4959 2034  

Email: triggsmotors@gmail.com  

ABN 45413062141  MVRL 27049  
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October Mid Week Run: contOctober Mid Week Run: contOctober Mid Week Run: cont   

Left: Tim Evans with 
his dessert which was big-
ger than his meal. 
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Echuca by the Murray 

Since I purchased the XJC last October, Caroline has watched both Peter Dwyer and I work pretty 
constantly over a full year preparing it for the big trip to Echuca. Like painting the Harbour Bridge, 
just when we thought we'd nailed it, something else would show up, a legacy that unfortunately 
comes with a nice original low kilometre car that had seen virtually no use for the last 20 years. 
 

Space limitations prevent me from documenting the issues, none terminal or hugely expensive, 
but all impossible to ignore. And requiring some time and physical effort to fix. 
 

Having failed to convince her that a 2,500 km interstate trip in 6 days in this very same car was a 
good idea (what could possibly go wrong?), she elected to let Peter have her seat and waved us 
goodbye on Thursday morning,15th October, en route to Echuca 

By 
 

Ken Moore 

XJC 40th Celebration 
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Had all gone according to plan, we would have left a day earlier, accompanying Ian Hissey, Roger 
and Margaret Holt, Andrew, Veralene and Liam Pointing, and John Floyd and Rosemarie on a 
slightly less direct route to Echuca. However, a slip when exiting a small truck that I had hired the 
week before resulted in a heavy fall on the point of my spine onto the wheel arch, rendering me 
unable to sit on anything for more than 5 minutes. I was not going to miss this event , even if I had 
to lay on the back seat while Peter did the driving, but there was little choice but to reduce the 
travelling time where possible. 

The hotel chosen by the organisers, the Mercure Echuca, is ideally located right in the centre of 
town and an easy walk to the Port. It already had plenty of Coupes in the car park when we ar-
rived about 2.30 pm. After completing formal registration, we settled in and prepared for the first 
official function, the introductory cocktail party. Afterwards, off to a barbecue dinner at the Redgum 
Motel where the others were staying. This motel had a great barbecue setup by the swimming 
pool, which provided an ideal place for dinner for the whole group every night. 
 
With only one hose and 34 Coupes at the 
Mercure, we headed back to the Redgum 
on Saturday morning, to make use of the 
excellent concrete wash bay facility. 
 
 
 

REPRESENTING JDCHR  :   
Ken Mooreõs XJC000 - 4.2 LITRE 1977 MODEL COUPE 

XJC 40th Celebration 
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While this was going on, Andrew Pointing 
had gone to the port and acquired tickets 
for us all on the 11.30 am cruise on the 
"PS Pevenseyò, one of the many marvel-
lous restored paddle steamers at the port 
of Echuca.  The Pevensey is an authentic 
restored working paddle steamer, built on 
the Moama slipway in 1911 as a wool bale 
transporter. Remarkably, it is still powered 
by its original steam engine, now over 100 
years old. It takes up to 100 passengers 
on its cruise, with wool bale seating pro-
viding an authentic experience. 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 

THE PS EMMYLOU 
WITH A FULL HEAD OF STEAM 

�³�+�H�\�� 
�W�K�H�U�H�¶�V���W�K�H���P�R�E���I�U�R�P���W�K�H�� 
Jaguar Drivers Club Hunter Region 

Ian Hissey, Andrew Pointing,  
Liam Pointing, Peter Dwyer 

Ro Eveleigh, Margaret Holt, Roger Holt,  
Veralene Lobo, John Floyd 

XJC 40th Celebration 


